
Publication 420-033 

Flying squirrels glide from high 
places to lower ones, but bats are 
mammals that actually propel 
themselves through the air. Just as 
moles are highly specialized to move 
through the earth, bats are adapted 
for flight. The wings of the bat are 
made of skin stretched from greatly 
enlarged fingers to and between the 
hind legs. All 13 species of bats 
found in Virginia belong to the 
evening bat family, the 

BATS 

Vespertilionidae. Vespertilionid bats 
eat insects. The blood lapping (not 
sucking) vampire bats are restricted 
to tropical climates of Central and 
South America. Our bats range in body 
length from 3 inches for the little 
brown bat and other members of the 
Myotis genus to almost 6 inches for 
the hoary bat. Although the fur color 
varies from rusty red for the red bat, 
yellow and brown for the hoary bat, 
and a solid brown for big and little 
brown bats, we rarely see fur colors 
because bats appear black against the 
evening sky. 

Bats eat insects, often up to one
third of their body weight in one day. 
Bats find their prey by sonar, by 
vocaliz~ting high-pitched beeps and 
detecting, via the ears, the sound 
waves reflected from the insect. True 
to the drama of life in the wild, the 
prey may use special defences. Some 
moths detect the approaching bat and 
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emit confusing sounds while changing 
flight direction. Other moths fold 
their wings and fall toward the 
ground. The erratic flight of a bat 
indicates an aerial contest between 
predator and prey. 

Bats feed in the evening, night and 
early morning hours. During the 
daylight hours, they roost in caves, 
hollow trees, rock crevices, or in 
attics or other unused rooms in 
buildings. While resting, their 
metabolic rate lowers to conserve 
energy. 

Reproduction in vespertilionid bats 
is not typical of other mammals. Bats 
breed in the fall. The females store 
the sperm until early spring. When 
spring returns, several eggs are shed 
by the ovary and fertilization takes 
place. After a pregnancy of 50-60 
days, one to three naked young are 
born. The young bats are relatively 
large, up to one-fifth the weight of 
their mother. For their first week, 
the babies are carried by their mother 
in flight. When they become too 
large, the young are left at the 
roost. Bats grow quickly, reaching 
independence at about one month of 
age. Female bats breed in their first 
fall, but males do not mate until 
their second fall. 

Bats which roost in large caves may 
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brown bats roost in groups of less 
than 10 in the summer, but up to 4,000 
Indiana bats may hibernate through the 
winter in the same roost. Bats have 
remarkable homing ability. Not only 
will they return to the same cave to 
roost each winter, but individuals 
have found their way home after being 
released more than 100 miles from 
their roost. 

BATS AND PEOPLE 

Since the bats living in Virginia 
eat only insects, they do no damage to 
crops or livestock. In addition to 
their functional role as insect 
eaters, bats are interesting to watch 
as they hunt their prey against the 
evening sky. In general, we do more 
to harm bats than they do to us. Cave 
explorers can disrupt the winter 
hibernation of bats, causing them to 
use up precious stored energy. The 
use of persistent insecticides, 
especially DDT decades ago, has been 
suggested as a cause for declining 
numbers of some bat species. In 
Virginia, the Indiana bat (Myotis 
sodalis), Rafinesque's big-eared bat 
(Plecotus !.· rafinesguei), and the 
Virginia big-eared bat (Plecotus 
townsendi virginianus) are listed as 
endangered species. Bats in caves 
should be allowed to rest undisturbed. 
Only rarely should bats be killed. 

Bats can become problems for two 
reasons. The odor and noise of 
roosting bats in the attic is often 
reason to evict them. The way to get 
rid of the roost without killing the 
bats is discussed below. The second 
potential problem is that bats 
occasionally carry rabies. Rabies is 
a dreadful viral disease that can 
result in the death of dogs, cats, 
livestock and people who have not been 
vaccinated. People who frequent caves 
should seek to be vaccinated with the 
recently developed vaccine. Cavers 

can acquire rabies without being 
bitten because the bat rabies virus 
can be released as an aerosol with the 
sprayed urine of infected bats. 
Fortunately, human cases of bat rabies 
are rare. Bats found crawling on the 
ground in the daytime should be killed 
by a blow to the backbone, placed in a 
plastic bag without touching the bat 
with bare hands, and refrigerated 
immediately for laboratory analysis. 
Your local health officer will come 
and get the bat or provide 
instructions. The lab test requires 
brain tissue in good shape, which is 
why the bat should be hit on the body 
and refrigerated, not frozen. 
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ELIMINATING BAT ROOSTS 

Several pounds of napthalene flakes 
or mothballs will drive bats out of an 
attic roost, but before long they will 
return. Another way to drive up to 
90% of the bats from a roost is to 
install bright lights, such as 
150-watt spotlights in the roost area. 

Summer daytime retreat of 
Big Brown Bat behind shutter 
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Droppings on 
bricks indicate 
bat's presence 



There are no permanent repellents nor 
are there any fumigants approved to 
kill bats. But roosts can be 
eliminated by a combination of careful 
observation and skillful carpentry. 

In the evening, stand outside the 
house and watch the attic vents and 
around the eaves for departing bats. 
Walk all around the house to locate 
all exits from the roost. An 
alternative to this is to light a 
smoke candle or smoke bomb in the 
attic in a trash can lid or some other 
metal container and then go outside 
and observe where the smoke exits the 
attic. During the daytime go up into 
the. attic and install caulking or and 
construct metal, wood, or 1/4-inch 
mesh hardware cloth screen barriers to 
all exits but one or two. Wait a few 
days for the bats to adjust to their 
reduced exits before finishing the 
job. The last exits should be closed 
securely in the evening when all the 
bats are out feeding. The smaller 

bats can squeeze through a crack only 
3/8 inch wide. The odor of the roost 
will continue to attract bats, so 
complete elimination of potential 
entrances to the old roost is 
essential. Roosts should be sealed by 
early May or after mid-July to avoid 
leaving young in the roost. 
Alternately, roosts in buildings can 
be sealed in November or December if 
the bats have migrated. Incidentally, 
bat waste or guano makes good 
fertilizer for the garden. In 
removing the guano, avoid inhaling 
dust from the waste by wearing a dust 
mask and dampening the guano before 
removing it. Finally, if batproofing 
the home attic involves caulking, 
installation of insulation and other 
measures resulting in energy 
conservation, a federal tax credit of 
15% of the first $2,000 spent on or 
after 20 April 1977 and before 1 
January 1986 is available to the owner 
if the house was built before April 
1977 (Public Law 95-618). 
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